Hedon Town Council


Minutes of the Proceedings of a Meeting of

Finance & General Purposes Committee
25 July 2019
Present:
In the Chair – Cllr S Gallant
Cllrs:
C Billany, J Brindley, M Bryan, J Dennis, Mrs B Goldspink, 
Miss S Rommell, Miss D Storr, B Stockdale, D Thompson and 
G Thurston
Clerk:
J Macklin
 1.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies were received from Cllrs:

N Black (prior engagement)
Resolved:
that apologies were accepted
 2.
Confirmation of the Minutes 
· Cllr Thompson asked for copies of the invoices relating to the Town Hall gas supply for the previous 12 months.
· Members noted a typing error within the Minutes and this would be corrected prior to the Minutes being signed by the Chairman.  
· Members noted that no reply had yet been received from Mr Raynor (ERYC) re the layout of the Hedon Centre.
The Minutes of the meeting of the Finance & General Purposes Committee held on 27 June 2019 were agreed, subject to the typing error being corrected, as being a correct record of the proceedings thereat. 

 3.
Declaration of Interests
3.1 It was agreed that any declaration of interest be dealt with at the time the relevant item was discussed.

3.2 There were no dispensations to be noted.

 4.
Accounts Payable Schedules – July
The Schedules tabled will form part of the minutes.  The Town Clerk answered questions from Members.  It was noted that the invoice from Tony Cook (Bacs100) had been sent in error and would be credited.  The error had been picked up when the Councillors were checking and signing off the accounts; an amended system for checking the validity of invoices would be implemented to avoid a repetition of the error. 
Resolved:
that the schedule of payments for July 2019, signed by two
Councillors, in the amended sum of £12,067.49 was approved
5.
To receive an update on the financial position of the Council for June 2019
The Chairman referred to the documents attached to these Minutes which had been circulated to all Councillors and the Town Clerk answered questions from Members.  The documents indicated the financial position of the Council as at 30 June 2019.   
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Resolved:
that the schedules showing receipts and payments made during the month of June, and the budget monitoring report, were approved
6.
To approve arrangements for August Schedule of Payments
The Chairman referred to the arrangements that had been put in place during recess in 2018 and members agreed the same procedures.

Resolved:
that the Town Clerk would authorise payment of invoices included within normal budgeted headings during August; a Schedule of Payments would be signed off by two Councillors and presented to the Committee at the September meeting

Resolved:
That the Town Clerk was authorised to pay invoices outside of normal budgeted headings (if they could not wait until the F&GP Committee meeting in September); the invoices should be signed off by the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the F&GP Committee plus one other Councillor
7.
To approve Risk Assessment Report for ‘Land’, ‘Litter Bins’ and ‘Management Systems’
 Members reviewed the risks associated with ‘Land’, ‘Litter Bins’ and ‘Management Systems’.  After discussion it was agreed that the ‘likelihood of occurrence’ for ‘Maintenance of fences, hedges, gates, footpaths etc should be increased from 1 to 2.  
Resolved:
that the Risk Assessment Reports for ‘Land’, ‘Litter Bins’ and ‘Management Systems’, as amended above, were approved
8.
VE event – report back from inaugural meeting

The Chairman reported on the meeting which had taken place on 17 July; notes of the proceedings had been previously circulated to all Members.  Enthusiasm for taking part in the event was high and plans were taking shape; Cllrs who were willing to be involved in singing at the planned concert should let the Chairman know.    Concern was raised that the Town Council would not be as involved in the event as its importance required and that the Town Clerk had not taken notes at the meeting; also that the Council should have a budget for the event.  The Chairman said that the Town Clerk would be more involved later in the planning with regard to road closures, marshalling and the required Event Plan and that the event would be a community event with involvement by the Town Council.  A budget provision for the event would be discussed in January when more information would be known on required expenditure.  A letter had been sent to the Humberside and South Yorkshire Army Cadet Force to check their availability for a Sunday parade.  It was noted that notes of the meeting had been distributed to some organisations that had not attended; any suggestions for other organisations to be included should be given to the Chairman.
Resolved:
that the report was noted
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9.
Report from Events Working Group and approve actions taken
Cllr Storr (Chairman of the group) reported on the meetings that had taken place on 5 and 18 July, notes of which had been previously circulated to all Members.  It was planned that the 2020 calendar would be going to print in the first week of September and that the date of the Dog Show would be 25 April.  
Resolved:
that report was noted
10.
Report from Hedfest 20 Working Group and approve actions taken
Cllr Brindley (Chairman of the group) reported on the meeting that had taken place on 5 July, notes of which had been previously circulated to all Members.  A general discussion took place which included that the date of 11 July had been booked with St Augustine’s Church.  The general discussion also included budget headings; and the Council/Council staff involvement in events next year.  It was also noted that Cllr Rommell had been tasked with looking after children’s events with Cllr Storr’s help and that no definite decision had been taken on the involvement of the pubs in Hedfest 20.  Members noted that the Cadets had indicated that the Freedom Parade/Mayor’s Sunday would take place late Sept/early Oct in 2020 and would not therefore cause any conflict with Hedfest 20.
Resolved:
that report was noted
11.
Request for footway lighting on the footpath between Inmans Road and St Nicholas Gate (alongside school building) - update
The Chairman reported that he had spoken to the Head Teacher about the quote for a streetlight, funding for which had not been included in the Council’s budget. They had discussed the possibility of putting a light fixture on school premises which would illuminate the path and discussions would continue after the school holidays.    
12.
To consider Town Council ownership of ditches and dykes in Hedon (riparian ownership) - update
Members were concerned at the cost quoted by Rollits for making the application, the necessity to provide a statutory declaration and the possibility that the application for ownership of the ditch between Watsons Park and the adjoining property would not be successful.  It was noted that the owner of the neighbouring property had been successful in his application for ownership of his section of ditch.  Concern was also raised that if the Council went ahead and obtained ownership then it would be responsible for maintenance in the future which had budget implications.  Members agreed that Cllr Dennis would investigate with the neighbouring resident what process he undertook and what the costs were.
Resolved:
that Cllr Dennis would report back to the next meeting (September) on his investigations with the neighbouring resident
13.
CCTV funding application update and report from meeting at Pocklington Town Council
The Chairman reported that the funding application to the East Riding Crime Reduction Fund for a stand alone computer/monitor at the police station had been successful and the Council had been awarded £955 towards the cost.  
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Members noted that a request had been made from Hed’on Inn for the Town Council to purchase an additional camera to link into the pub’s system to cover anti social behaviour outside the ERYC public toilets following multiple requests from the police to view the pub’s footage.  The police had said that their statistics did not justify an additional camera as they had only made one recent request to view footage.  The Town Clerk had contacted ERYC to see if it would be willing to fund an additional camera within the town system to cover the toilets and an answer was awaited.
The Chairman also reported on a meeting he had attended with the Town Clerk at Pocklington Town Council offices along with representatives from Driffield, Pocklington and Market Weighton Town Councils and Humberside Police.  The discussion had centred around who was responsible under GDPR as data controller for the CCTV systems owned by the councils but accessed by the police.  The outcome was that the local Police Inspectors were meeting with the Chief Inspector to discuss responsibilities in more detail.  It was likely that the councils and police would be joint data controllers, with the town councils owning and maintaining the CCTV system and the police accessing the data for evidence purposes – as was the case at present.  However, written protocols would be put in place to protect both parties.   Town Councils would need to check that the CCTV signage was appropriate.

Resolved:
that the information was noted
14.
To approve expenditure on transportation of large painting to restoration company

The Chairman referred to the quotes that had been received from two companies recommended by the restoration company.  After discussion it was agreed that the work should be awarded to the company that would take care of all aspects of the removal and delivery of the painting (and the return trip).
Resolved:
that the work of transporting the large painting for restoration/cleaning work would be undertaken by M&G Transport & Technical Services Ltd at a cost of £1762 plus VAT
15.
To consider enforcement of parking road markings in Market Place

Cllr Thompson outlined his concerns about the parking problems and lack of enforcement of road markings in the Market Place and produced a photograph in support.   Members noted that this issue had been raised with both the police and ERYC Parking Enforcement on numerous occasions but that nothing had changed.  The possibility of employing a Parking Enforcement Officer, possibly in conjunction with another large town council, was raised again.  The Town Clerk was asked to look into the possibility and put it on the agenda for September.

Members discussed the issue of motorists parking within a bus stop which is illegal; the Town Clerk was asked to send the photograph to the police asking them what could be done to enforce no parking on the thick yellow lines and to see if photographic evidence was enough to issue a ticket.  If so, could the CCTV system be used to enforce parking restrictions.
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Resolved:
that the possibility of employing a Parking Enforcement Officer was put on the September agenda
Resolved:
that the photo tabled was sent to the police with a request that the road markings be enforced (as above)

16.
To consider interest in a one day ‘Being a Good Councillor’ ERNLLCA training event

The Chairman noted that ERNLLCA had arranged a one day course for 12 September which was filling up quickly; it was planned to run another day course in October if there was enough interest.  Some Members were interested but it would depend on the date.  The Town Clerk would let ERNLLCA know that there was interest.

17.
Correspondence
17.1
(ERYC) National Highways and Transport (NHT) Public Satisfaction Survey (Council reply) – Members agreed that Cllr Rommell would complete the survey on behalf of the Council.  
17.2
The Chairman referred to a letter from ERYC requesting submissions to fill a vacancy for a Parish Council Representative on ERYC’s Standards Committee.    Cllr Brindley expressed his interest and Members agreed that the Council would nominate him to fill the vacancy.  
   18.
Members’ Points of information and items for the next agenda
18.1
Members noted that there would be a 2% increase in the Footway Lighting SLA Agreement which would need to be included in the 2020-2021 budget discussion.
18.2
It was noted that from September 2019 there will be no resident priest at St Mary and St Joseph’s church.  
18.3
Members noted that St Augustine’s Church had been given a Statement of Significance and recognised as one of the top 300 churches in England.  The new vicar is working with the community to make the church more accessible to all and to help with funding for work required to the building.  
18.4
Concern was raised at the wording of the ‘Public Participation’ notice ie that it was only aimed at those living within the town of Hedon.

18.5
Cllr Thurston reported on an issue with an ‘A’ advertising board on Market Place which had been resolved; but he raised concern at the amount of advertising paraphernalia in the corner of the Market Place which could cause an obstruction.  

18.6
Cllr Brindley reported that the gas works in the Market Place were finished and the flagstones would be replaced in 3 – 5 days; there had been no breakages.

………………………………………
Chairman of Finance & General Purposes Committee
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